
Minutes of the Davis Democratic Club Board Meeting

Wednesday , August 1, 2017

Place:  Blanchard Room of the Davis Branch, Yolo County Library in Davis.  

                         315 East 14th Street

                         North Davis, CA 95616

Meeting called to order at 7:00 PM by President Stephen Souza

Quorum was 8 members 

Members Present: 16 members present

President Stephen Souza

Vice President Absent 

Treasurer Ameer Alsawaf

Recording Secretary G Richard Yamagata 

Corresponding Secretary & Publicity  Tim Fenton

Membership Chair Elly Fairclough

Newsletter Editor Carl Schmid

Immediate Past President  Absent

Past President Bob Bockwinkel

Board Members:  Jan Agee, Tom Dowling, Dillan Horton, Giles Giovinazzi, MRC Greenwood, and Priya Sah.

Ex-Officio:  Ex-Officio: College Dems were represented by [Official sign –in Name} Christian Monsees  and YCDP was represented by Bob Schleen.  Ex-Officio board member Bill Julian was also present.



Board Members absent:  Arun Sen, Rick Gonzales.

Ex-Officio members absent:  Jim Provenza.

There were 2 guests present:  Linda Deos and Saira Delgado.

A quorum is 8 board members.  A Quorum was present at the meeting with 16 board members attending.

MOTION/VOTE

The agenda was presented to the board by the President, Stephen Souza.  Elly Fairclough  made the motion to pass the agenda.  Carl Schmid seconded the motion.   The agenda was passed as presented without any dissenting vote.

MINUTES

There minutes were presented from the previous meeting --  July meeting.  There were a number of corrections that were asked for.  

One correction was that Nancy Stove is actually Nancy Stone.  The “n” in the sign-in sheet looks like a “v,” but I was told that it is in actuality a “n”.  

Elly Fairclough had read the previous minutes and asked for a discussion of the FPPC report filing.  She stated that the minutes need to be transcribed right after the meeting and submitted to the board as soon as possible after the meeting for the board to be able to ruminate and digest them well before the next meeting.  G Richard Yamagata stated that he does them as fast as he can and that if the minutes need to be completed that early, he would have to vacate the office and someone else needs to take over.  He starts transcribing the minutes the night of the meeting with the first events calendar going out that night or shortly after.   He works on them in his spare time throughout the month and in the past, there are months where the minutes are delayed by as much as 2 months after the meeting.  The minutes for the July meeting came out 5 days before the August board meeting.  The board generally agreed that the minutes should be completed as soon as the recording secretary is able to complete them and President Stephen Souza thanked the recording secretary for his work.

MOTION/VOTE 

The minutes were moved for approval with the above corrections by Carl Schmid.  The motion was seconded by Tim Fenton.  The minutes were corrected and approved with no dissent from any member of the board.

ATTENDANCE

The by-laws state that an individual cannot miss 3 meetings in a row.  It also states that a person cannot miss 3 meetings in a 5 meeting reporting period.  This is to prevent members from showing up every other meeting or 50% of the time.  Recording Secretary G Richard Yamagata vented at the meeting, complaining that he is the person that has the onerous job of being the hall monitor with the ruler, enforcing board meeting attendance rules as set in the club by-laws.  He stated that there was a board member that was going to be removed from the roster, but that person showed up at this meeting, barely making the attendance requirements.  Another major problem is that the recording secretary was in contact with Juliet, who sometimes signed herself in e-mail as Julie and signed herself in the attendance as just “Juliette” no last name and people kept complaining that the recording secretary was recording her name incorrectly.  After asking for a leave of absence, which was finally voted upon and approved, she asked the following month (as of July) to be removed from all club e-mailing lists.  The recording secretary e-mailed her back and asked about her membership on the board and how can she participate with the board if she was removing herself from all e-mail lists?  She replied that she was leaving the area and wished to be removed from all of the e-mail lists.   [Carl Schmid has since volunteered to help with this monthly task of monitoring board member compliance to the attendance rules as stated in the by-laws.]

PUBLIC COMMENT

Bill Julian presented a motion for the Davis Democratic Club to publicly endorse and support House Resolution 669.   HR 669 is the bill co-authored and co-sponsored by our representative in congress, John Garamendi.  Bill named other names that signed on later, but the only ones that I recognized were our former congressman before redistricting, Mike Thompson, and congressmen from California, Jackie Speier, Barbara Lee, and Alan Lowenthal.  There were 40 congressmen [39 Democrats and 1 Republican] co-sponsoring the bill.  [Since the board meeting, 11 more Democrats have signed on as sponsors.]

The text of the bill is to re-iterate that only congress can declare war.  It stipulates that the first strike use of nuclear weapons is in fact a declaration of war.  Therefore, the resolution states that the President of the United States cannot and shall not order the use of nuclear weapons against a foreign power without a formal declaration of war by congress against that foreign power.  

In addition to the public endorsement of HR 669, Bill Julian asked the club to hold an open public forum for a club general meeting to be held in late October or in November.  

The Recording Secretary reminded the board that Bill Julian is an ex-officio member of the board and therefore has a vote on the board.  

The item is to be placed on the next agenda as new business and in the mean time, Bill Julian will flesh out language for the endorsement and announcement of the public forum.  It was suggested that he work with Tim Fenton for the press release.

REPORTS

COLLEGE CAMPUS DEMS

Chris Monsees outlined their plan for recruitment of new students.  The College Campus Dems and he are excited by the prospects of attracting new, inspired members this fall.  

He went on to report that the College Campus Dems are working on a public town hall meeting with the California Secretary of State, Alex Padilla.  The site will more than likely be on campus at UC Davis and will be in late October.   

YCDP REPORT

Bob Schelen talked about State Senate Bill 562 and reported that it had passed committee with the recommendation to pass it as amended by the committee.  One of the things Bob reported was that independent audits have been posted that report what effect passage of the bill will have on the state fiscal budget.  This has stimulated public debate, but Bob states that people should not get excited because the process takes 2 years to complete and we are only 6 months into the process.  Bob is trying to educate the public about the process of passing a bill in the state legislature and calling for patience and restraint.  

The YCDP has completed the initiation of the Neighborhood Leader program.  They are now, actively signing up people to be precinct captains, getting people mobilized to get out the vote during the election cycles.   It was once again requested that Bob Schelen bring an outline of the organization of the Neighborhood Leader program and a delineated plan, so many point plan, on how the program will work to flip the house and the senate to a future general meeting of the club.  Bob stated that there are seven congressional districts that have been identified to be flipped in the state of California.  

Bob Schelen then stated that he had mentioned in passing that he would be asking the DDC for money to help to seed the Bean Feed.  He said that he had mentioned this in passing, like, “and I will be asking the club for money next month to seed the Bean Feed…”  It was so subtle, that the recording secretary did not note this in the minutes, but upon reflection does remember this statement being made with no reaction last month from the board members.  

The sponsorship of the Bean Feed has already been placed upon the agenda.  The question of borrowing funds will be added to “new business” at this meeting. 

What was discussed by the board was the fact that the club donates $8000/election cycle towards the funding of the Democratic Party Campaign Headquarters in Davis.  This is every two years.  The club also donates $500 to $1000 to sponsor the annual Bean Feed.  

DAVIS HIGH SCHOOL DEMOCRATS

Dillan Horton once again had left the room on YCDP business and did not give a report.  

DDC PRESIDENT REPORT

Stephen had nothing to report.  [More on this later, during the board membership report.]

JOINT DDC, YCDP, Campus Dems meeting

There was no announcement about the Joint meeting, which the Davis Democratic Club is a co-sponsor.  This public meeting was scheduled for May 2017.

TREASURER REPORT

Treasurer Ameer Alsawef had previously e-mailed the bank statements to the board.  

What next happened is that discussion proceeded out of sequence about River City, the accounting firm that files the DDC reports to the FPPC.  It was stated that Giles Giovinazzi should be asked to visit River City at their offices and represent the club in person to person interactions since he works in Roseville and the River City offices are in Roseville.  Also, Giles working in Roseville is a possible person to make the deposits for the club, because the bank that we are required to go through by River City is also in Roseville.

Ameer reported that up to June 30, the club had 13,486 in the Federal checking account.  He also reported that there was $604 in the State account.

The bulk of this section of the meeting was spent on River City.  Ameer reported that he sent all of the information to the accountant well before the filing date.  Ameer is not in voice contact with the accountant that has been assigned to the DDC.  The rules are that Ameer only contacts the person through e-mail.  There has been a flurry of e-mails, which has both eroded the confidence of some board members in River City [including myself] and misconceptions that were not cleared up until recently.  

One misconception was that River City was associated with River City Bank.  That is not true.  River City is an accounting firm that works with Consumer Bank with only one branch in Madison, CA.  River City says that it needs complete control over the banking and tracking of information about the DDC members and sources of donations.  It needs all of the money to be wired into the bank account in Madison.  They do not like cash, and all cash needs to be driven into Madison to be deposited.  [Philosophically, the DDC and its board in the past has put the club’s money into local branches of banks to support the local economy.  Now, our funds strengthen the single bank in the community of Madison, not Davis.]

The person that Ameer was e-mailing kept telling Ameer that all of the information had been received and for him not to worry, because the filing was complete.  Ameer kept asking for a copy of the report and was put off by the accountant, saying everything was fine.  Once Ameer received the report, there were things that were missing, so the accountant had to scramble to include the missing figures.  To be clear, the accountant was given all of the information well before the deadline.  He either did not see the additional information or he closed off the report and considered everything was complete long, long before the filing date and well before he received the additional information.  

There was e-mail that passed between Ameer and River City that stated that all cash must be deposited in the Madison bank.  Ameer asked if the DDC could keep the US Bank account open for cash deposits and transfer the money into the Madison bank, electronically.  The reply e-mail stated that, that would be another account and the club would need to pay for another account accounting, which this board member interpreted to be another $100/month charge.  Regardless of the amount, it was clear that River City wanted more money to keep track of the money from US Bank.  

Right now, the contract is that the DDC pays River City $100/month.  When a report is filed with the FPPC, there is an additional $50 charge.  So, for the month of July, the club owes River City $150 and that includes the filing.  All checks are to be mailed to River City for depositing into the bank.  All cash must be driven to the bank in Madison.

What was more distressing is that Ameer cannot pick up the phone to talk to the accountant at River City.  Ameer e-mails the accountant and we have to wait to hear back from him.  When Ameer e-mails him and then we hear back from him a day to three days later via e-mail.  

Bob Schelen spoke up and said that the Yolo County Democratic Party uses River City and is happy with them.  He also said that the YCDP pays much more than the $100/month and the additional $50 filing fee.  Bob also stated that River City assigns one accountant to the account and therefore you are not working with 3 or 4 people to get the reports filed.  

Ameer stated that it is his opinion that they are over worked and have taken on too many accounts.  This was presented as a reason as to why the amended report was filed and as a reason for the confusion.  [It was not addressed, if they are overbooked and overworked, how this fact would mean a better relationship in the future with River City.]

Ameer stated that the DDC has a contract with River City.  The most pressing question was, what does the club want to do with the US Bank account, which was being used for cash deposits.  Do we keep the account open and pay for another account with River City or close the US Bank account and deposit the money in the Madison bank.

MOTION

Carl Schmid made the motion to close the US Bank account and move the money to the River City controlled account at Consumer Bank in Madison.  This motion was seconded by MRC Greenwood.  

DISCUSSION

There was much discussion, which did not have anything directly to do with the bank transfer, but had everything to do with the question, is there another choice of an accounting firm that the club can use that would not be so controlling and also would not cost the club an amount that would warrant the club to not continue.  River City originally wanted $500/month or $6000/year.  The club raises that amount per year and all of the money would go to pay the accounting firm.  This is not a tenable situation.  

Bob Schelen gave the board two names of accounting firms that are alternatives.  One of the firms that was named, is run by two people that formerly worked for River City.  It was generally agreed that the board should look into the other firms, but that the club continue the contract until the next report in January 2018.

VOTE

Bob called the question to a vote.  The motion passed with two abstentions.  The US Bank account will be closed and the money placed in the River City controlled Consumer Bank account in Madison.

ACT BLUE

There was a report of $20/month coming in from Giles Giovinazzi for the month of July.  A total of $143 has come into the club from the Act Blue account.  Giles stated that he has an on-going $20/month auto credit card debiting.  He asked that board members all chip in and do auto debiting to support the Act Blue process.  The Yolo County Democratic Party asks the people that come to its meetings to do this each month.  He proposed that a club be published each month, a list of DDC members that donate a few dollars each month to the club.  This list would be published in social media.

G Richard Yamagata asked about the money that is kept by Act Blue.  Giles stated that it is a small amount of money.  For his $20/month, it is less than a dollar that is kept back by Act Blue.  [It is 4%.]

COMMITTEE REPORTS

BOARD MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT

Bob Bockwinkel reported that he is following the board recommendation that there be a moratorium on new membership nominations.  He introduced Linda Deos, whom he would like to nominate to the board once the moratorium is listed.  She has volunteered to work the DDC Twitter account.  

Bob then went over things that board members are doing and would like to do.  He mentioned Bill Julian and his pushing for the club to make a public stand in support of John Garamendi’s HR 669 and for the club to sponsor a public forum meeting.  Bob stated that MRC Greenwood wants to lead club general meetings around science.  He stated that he and Tom Dowling are interested in getting out the vote for the 2018 congressional campaign.  Tom supported this statement with saying that he has done this in the past.  

Carl Schmid stated that he would be in favor of lifting the moratorium at the end of the year if there were people that would be willing to work on the board.    The committee sign up sheet was once again passed around and it was announced that board members must sign up for a committee to remain with the board.  

It was discussed that the by-laws state that the board must look for candidates to fill its elected board positions and that a list or slate be published in the December newsletter.  Also, that newsletter will announce the date of the election and that people can be elected from the floor.  They must already be members at that meeting.  It is traditional that the renewal date for membership must be at the Holiday Party and no later than the February Love your Electeds Party.  

Stephen Souza announced that if he drafted to run again, he would object to being elected president of the DDC.  BUT, if anyone else wanted to run for the office, he would step aside and said that if anyone wanted to take over as president during 2018-19, he would step aside.  A lot of the board members were relieved to hear this.  Elly Fairclough stated that she encourages Stephen to be drafted.   

MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT

Elly Fairclough stated that she had 8 renewals in membership since the last meeting.  These included three 100 dollar memberships, two 50 dollar memberships and 3 smaller memberships.  Elly stated that there have been 174 household membership renewals and new memberships.   Elly encouraged the board members to continue to solicit new and renewing memberships.  

At this point in the meeting, Saira Delgado introduced herself and reported that the district office in Davis for our Assembly Representative, Cecilia Aguiar-Curry, was opening at 600 A Street, the county building in Davis.  The phone number for the office is (530) 757-1034.
NEWSLETTER

Editor Carl Schmid thanked everyone that made the last newsletter possible, including Tom, Bob Schelen and Giles.   Tom did an article about Betsy Marchand.  Bob Schelen did an article about the Neighborhood Leaders program and Giles did an article about the club’s social media efforts.   For the September newsletter, Carl plans to do an article about the people that visited the Yolo County Party booth at the Yolo County Fair and an article about the Hookilau.  [The Hookilau article morphed into an article about the 65th birthday of the Davis Democratic Club.  One of the founding members that is still in the club is Teresa Kaneko and she told her memories of the club from 1952 and sitting in the living room of Betty Weir.  This will be the celebratory theme of the Hookilau on September 17 with birthday cake.]

GENERAL MEETINGS

GENERAL MEETING with Yolo County Democratic Party and Campus Democrats remains on hold --  contact Bob Schelen for information.

FARMERS MARKET BOOTH

There was no discussion of this booth presence. 

YOLO COUNTY FAIR BOOTH

Rick Gonzales was absent at this meeting.  Dillan Horton stated that the Davis Democratic Club will be at the booth from 5PM until closing, because of all of the newly chartered clubs.  This is actually five one hour shifts.  Board members signed up for time slots at the meeting.  Club members needed to contact Rick Gonzales to volunteer manning the booth and signing up for a time.  This event has since passed, having occurred on August 19.

FALL BARBECUE

Stephen Souza volunteered his home for the site of this event.  The event would be a Hukilau, a Hawaiian festival event.  At date will be September 17 and it is currently planned to begin at 6PM.  The time is subject to change, depending upon the weather.  This will be the 65th birthday of the Davis Democratic Club and there will be a birthday cake paid for by the Recording Secretary.  If board members wish to bring food, Stephen will bring recipes for people to use to prepare the food.  Tim Fenton asked if there was going to be any spam at this event and Stephen said for him to rest assured that there will not be.  [Traditionally, the recording secretary brings 8 rolls of spam sushi to the event and has done so for the past 2 Hukilaus.]

YOLO COUNTY BEAN FEED

Dillan Horton stated that this event is on October 8.  The Davis Democratic Club has sponsored this event each year.  It is being held at the Veterans Memorial Building in Davis, where it was held last year.  It was brought up that the building needs to be reserved 6 months in advance.  It was once again stated that Angel Melchor was in charge of this event and it was once more asked if he had reserved the building.  Bob Schelen said for everyone to rest assured that Angel had everything under control.  The discussion then went into the 2017 Bean Feed and who was going to be the speaker.  The named person was State Senator Lane and SB 652.  Dillan announced that there was a Bean Feed development meeting.  If people want to be involved in this, they should contact Dillan Horton at dillanth@yahoo.com or phone 214-604-9953.  The meetings are scheduled for 7PM on various dates.

ACT BLUE, FACEBOOK and TWITTER

Bob Bockwinkel first reported that Linda Deos has taken over the DDC Twitter account and is re-tweeting articles every day.  The account is showing lots of activity.  [G Richard Yamagata has asked that Linda, who has mastered short Tweets, to help supply volunteer activity requests to the DDC volunteer e-mail list.]  

Bob reported about the Facebook activity.  He stated that the site is currently at 3700 likes and 620 followers.  He gave stats for numerous articles and views for some are in the thousands and reposts of the articles are in the hundreds.  For example, he stated that there were 3700 likes for one article and 425 reposts of that article.  They are working to post articles from the newsletter at the twitter site, which are being reposted at other sites.  Bob stated that he wanted to post the newest 3 articles on Facebook to expand readership and reposting of the articles.

Derek Pell continues to work on the new Davis Democratic Club WIX website and to be in contact with others of the social media committee.  

NEW BUSINESS

At this point, Bob Schelen brought his request for a loan of $2000 from the Davis Democratic Club to the Yolo County Democratic Party.  It was brought up that the club normally donates between $500 to $1000 to sponsor the Bean Feed.  Bob stated that a loan would be better, because the money will be used to seed not only the Bean Feed, but would be used for the Yolo County Democratic Party fair booth.  The loaned money could be applied to sponsorship of the 2017 Bean Feed.

MOTION/VOTE

Carl Schmid made the motion to load the Yolo County Democratic Party, $1000.  This motion was seconded by Elly Fairclough.  The motion passed with 2 abstentions.  

It was understood that the loan would be paid back to the club via a credit for sponsoring the 2017 Bean Feed at the $1000 level.

Ameer will drive to Madison to make the deposit of money that will cover the check from the new account.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

There was no unfinished business discussed.

KUDOS

The board gave kudos and thanks to Giles for doing such a good job with the DDC social media accounts.  The club has high visibility and by estimates, will soon surpass the Yolo County Democratic Party in followers on Facebook.  The club now had regional exposure and from the flow of reposts has far reaching influence or at least is getting people to see the DDC name and information it is posting and reposting.  [Thanks and Kudos should go to the chair, Bob Bockwinkel, who is the person that is encouraging and asking for the club to develop and maintain its social media accounts.]

FUTURE MEETINGS

The September meeting will be at the home of MRC Greenwood.  The October meeting will be at the home of Stephen and Robin Souza.  The November meeting cannot be scheduled with the library on that day of the month.  The club or Carl acting on behalf of the club needed to wait until the 3rd of August to schedule the November 3 meeting date.  The library rules stated that you can only schedule a meeting 3 months in advance and the library measures this to the day.

MOTION TO ADJOURN

Giles Giovinazzi made a motion to adjourn, which was seconded by Carl Schmid.  The board voted to adjourn with no objections.

The meeting adjourned at 8:27 PM.  

Minutes respectfully submitted by G Richard Yamagata on September 5, 2017.


